SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
20th May, 2009


Meeting commenced:
9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
1.35 p.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor Morris (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Burgoyne, Cheetham, Clague, Coen, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Davies, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Drake, Dobbs, Ferguson, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Heywood, Hill, Hinds, Humphreys, Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, Macdonald, Mann, Mashiter, Merry, Miller, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joseph Murphy, Joseph O’Neill, Martin O’Neill, Owen, Potter, Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, Leslie Turner, Nicky Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson  fillin "other names" 
93.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ferrer, Houlton, Lightup and Pennington.

94.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Martin O’Neill declared an interest in item 12 on the agenda (Notice of Motion) and took no part in the debate and nor voted thereon.

95.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 18th March, 2009, were approved as a correct record.

96.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS


Councillor Kean submitted a petition relating to the proposed Hay Meadow on Riverside Avenue, Irlam 


RESOLVED : That the petition be referred to the Sustainable Regeneration Directorate 

97.
RESULT OF CASUAL VACANCY IN PENDLEBURY WARD

Council received a report of the Returning Officer containing details of the outcome of the recent  Casual Vacancy election held in the Pendlebury Ward on 19th March, 2009, and noted that Councillor Ferguson had been elected.

98.
REVIEW OF THE CONSTITUTION (PART)

The Leader of the Council submitted a report containing details of proposed amendments to the Council Constitution in respect of the following matters.  


The report made reference to paragraph 1.10 to insert  “(k) Chairs and Vice Chairs of Scrutiny Committees and Regulatory Panels”  and also a proposal that the Scrutiny Committees throughout the Constitution be renamed as follows, Budget, Children and Young People and Families, Health, Wellbeing and Social Care, Corporate Issues, Neighbourhoods (Safer, Cleaner, Greener), Sustainable Regeneration with the terms of reference to be agreed by the relevant Sub-Committees.  


In considering this matter Members made reference to the review of the Constitution which needed to be carried out by the City Council and in response the Leader gave a undertaking that an all party group would be established to review the Council Constitution at the earliest opportunity.  


Councillor Karen Garrido spoke against the proposals to allow Council to elect Chairs and Vice Chairs of Scrutiny and Regulatory Panels at Council meetings.


RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Constitution as now submitted in respect of (a) the appointment by Council of Chairs, Vice Chairs of Scrutiny and Regulatory Panels and (b) the names of the Scrutiny Committee as indicated above be approved.

99.
APPOINTMENT OF LEADER, DEPUTY LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS FOR THE MUNICIPAL YEAR 2009/10

In considering this matter Councillor Karen Garrido raised the issue of Executive Support Members and their role within the decision making process. 


 In response Councillor Merry outlined the role of which Executive Support Members would participate and support Lead Members to the decision making process and the work of Cabinet during the municipal year 2009/10.  


The Council then considered a list of appointments in relation to this item as detailed in item 8 and circulated to the Council Members as part of the agenda.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report as now submitted in respect of the appointment of the Leader, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Members together with Executive Support Members as now submitted be approved.

100.
MEMBERSHIP OF THE COUNCIL AGENDA SETTING GROUP 2009/10

RESOLVED:
THAT the membership of the Council Agenda Group be as follows:


Leader of the Council, 


Deputy Leader of the Council, 


Mayor


 Deputy Mayor, 


Councillor. Jolley


 Councillor J. Dawson,


 Councillor Potter,



Leader of the Opposition, 




Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group  


and Councillors Gray and Cooke be appointed as observers to the meeting.

101.
MEMBERSHIP OF COMMITTEES AND PANELS ETC. AND THE APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRS AND DEPUTY CHAIRS FOR THE MUNICIPAL YEAR 2009/10

Council gave consideration to the recommendations of the Council Agenda Group sitting as a Selection Committee in relation to the appointment of Committees etc. of the City Council.  


In considering this matter Councillor Karen Garrido moved two amendments to the list as now submitted with the deletion of Councillor Robin Garrido from the Neighbourhoods Scrutiny Committee and the inclusion of Councillor Macdonald, the deletion of Councillor Macdonald from Sustainable Regeneration Scrutiny Committee and the inclusion of Councillor Robin Garrido.  


Reference was also made to the issue of proportionality and how seats had been allocated across the three groups of the City Council under the Local Government Act and Housing Act 1989 Section 15.  Guidance was given on the position of Independent Members of the Council as part of this process.  


RESOLVED:
THAT the recommendations of the Council Agenda Group sitting as a Selection Committee subject to the amendments now moved by Councillor Karen Garrido be approved and the Committees etc be appointed  for the municipal year 2009/10.

102.
APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES FOR THE MUNICIPAL YEAR 2009/10

Council gave consideration to the recommendations of the Council Agenda Setting Group sitting as a Selection Committee with regard to the appointments of Outside Bodies for the municipal year 2009/10. 


 In moving the report Councillor Merry amended item 5 on the appointments to AGMA in relation to the Scrutiny pool to include the names Councillors Lancaster and Karen Garrido together with that of Councillor Alice Smyth, which was already listed.  


Opposition Groups on the Council moved various amendments to the list as now submitted in relation to appointments to Outside Bodies and nominations to AGMA for the municipal year 2010.


RESOLVED:
THAT subject to the amendments as indicated above in relation to the AGMA nominations, the recommendations of the Council Agenda Group sitting as a Selection Committee be approved and adopted.

103.
NOTICE OF MOTION

Councillor Lancaster moved and this was seconded by Councillor Merry a motion as follows:


(i)
This Council stresses the need for the Police Service to work closely with Local Councils and other agencies, and commends the successful relationships built up in the many crime and disorder partnerships.


(ii)
Notes a significant proportion of Council Tax is spent on policing.


(iii)
Welcome steps taken to increase the responsiveness of the service and keep the public informed, e.g. by crime mapping and police pledge etc.  


(iv)
Recognises that greater transparency and accountability be required at neighbourhood, basic command unit and at force level, but


(v)
Rejects proposals for the direct election of Police Authority Members or Police Commissioners and welcomes the Home Secretary’s decision not to proceed with such proposals.


(vi)
The Council calls upon all major political parties to enter into discussion with the LGA and the Association of Police Authorities to seek to build a consensus on ways of achieving the objectives as set out in paragraph 4 above without establishing computing mandates with local councils, but by means of, inter alia, greater support for all Police Authority Members training, peer review, close scrutiny (involving Independent Members) to enhance the effectiveness of the Police Authorities within the local democratic framework.


In moving the motion Councillor Lancaster made reference to:

· The impact of crime and disorder partnerships.

· Representative arrangements for communities on the CDRP.

· Community Representation  on the Greater Manchester Police Authority through the independent member process for the election of a community representative.

· He sought consensus from all groups to work together in respect of representation on Committees in relation to policing matters as part of a long-term strategy increasing local accountability.


Councillor Merry seconded the motion. 


 Councillor Cooke moved an amendment which was seconded by Councillor Robin Garrido that paragraph (v) be deleted from the motion in order to achieve the consensus in relation to this matter.  


There then followed a lengthy debate in relation to the amendment where various Members from all political groups spoke in favour and against the amendment.  Following the debate the Mayor then put the amendment to the Council and upon a show of hands declared the same and not carried.  


The debate on the substantive motion as moved by Councillor Lancaster and seconded by Councillor Merry then commenced.


There then followed a lengthy debate in respect of the substantive motion where all political groups spoke for and against the motion.  


On the conclusion of the debate the Mayor then put the motion to the meeting and upon a show of hands declared the same carried and it was:


RESOLVED:
THAT 


(i)
This Council stresses the need for the Police Service to work closely with Local Councils and other agencies, and commends the successful relationships built up in the many crime and disorder partnerships.


(ii)
Notes a significant proportion of Council Tax is spent on policing.


(iii)
Welcome steps taken to increase the responsiveness of the service and keep the public informed, e.g. by crime mapping and police pledge etc.  


(iv)
Recognises that greater transparency and accountability be required at neighbourhood, basic command unit and at force level, but


(v)
Rejects proposals for the direct election of Police Authority Members or Police Commissioners and welcomes the Home Secretary’s decision not to proceed with such proposals.


(vi)
The Council calls upon all major political parties to enter into discussion with the LGA and the Association of Police Authorities to seek to build a consensus on ways of achieving the objectives as set out in paragraph 4 above without establishing computing mandates with local councils, but by means of, inter alia, greater support for all Police Authority Members training, peer review, close scrutiny (involving Independent Members) to enhance the effectiveness of the Police Authorities within the local democratic framework.

104.
PROPOSED CHANGES TO FINANCIAL REGULATIONS AND PROCEDURES

The Council gave consideration to a report of the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services containing details of proposed changes to Financial Regulations and Procedures 2009.  


The report outlined that the purpose of the paper was to put forward proposals to change the  process  and  the need to update the Authority’s financial relations which was part of the Council Constitution on a regular basis to establish that they were still current and relevant and met all statutory requirements. 


 Members from all parties welcomed the document and the details as now submitted updating the proposed changes to financial regulations.  


Questions were raised on how parts of these regulations would be monitored and in response Councillor Hinds gave an assurance that the Budget Overview and Scrutiny Committee would be informed on all issues in relation to matters where Members had expressed concerns and the views of the Scrutiny Committee will be taken into consideration. 


 Councillor Hinds commented that it was necessary to amend the regulations on an ongoing basis because changes in statue affected the way the Council could handle and deal with financial business on behalf of the City.


RESOLVED:
THAT the proposals as now submitted be approved and be included as part of the Council’s Constitutional document for future use.  

105.
SALFORD SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY STRATEGY : CONNECTING PEOPLE TO OPPORTUNITIES 2009 - 2024

The Leader of the Council submitted a report containing details that the Local Strategic Partnership and the Council have a statutory duty to prepare a sustainable community strategy replacing the current community plan. 


 The strategy needed to articulate how the partnership would deliver sustainable development for communities in Salford and the distinct focus on sustainability meant that it was different from the current community plan as the strategy needed to reflect global and national challenges and indicate how they will be set out and tackled at a local level.  In considering this matter the following comments were made. 


He stated that at the next Council meeting in July the Council would consider the Cabinet Work Plan and the Corporate Plan which this document closely linked to in terms of improving the Council’s economic performance and addressing issues such as worklessness.  


Councillor Merry referred to the current employment statistics for Salford and their position in relation to the North West averages, the development of Media City and the increase in population that was now living and working within the City.  He also referred to work that needed to be done in respect of crime and health and asked the Council to bear in mind the achievements that had been made  in  schools and the work being carried out by the Lead Member for Children’s Services in relation to educational achievements and attainment 


Councillor Karen Garrido, commented on the large size of the document and the amount of time that had been made available to fully digest the detail.  


She also made reference to the Council’s health indices and agreed with Councillor Merry that more work needed to be done, particularly specific issues around underage teenage conception and ongoing health matters in relation to the consumption of alcohol across the City which she commented had been long standing problems and need urgent action. 


 Councillor Martin O’Neill commented on his active support to the work of the Youth Forum which had been introduced across the City. 


 Councillor Cheetham raised the question with regard to the position of keeping Council updated with regard to the economic prosperity of the City through regular reports being made available. 


 Councillor Ainsworth raised a specific point in relation to the wording of the document for Councillor Merry to take into consideration.


In response Councillor Merry welcomed the comments of Council Members in relation to the document and indicated that he would provide regular updates to Council on the economic prosperity of the City and acknowledged that greater and more effort was being made in relation to key health issues and key health indices but this would be an ongoing programme which would support the Council over the period of the strategy which was 2009 - 2024.  In response to Councillor Ainsworth, Councillor Merry indicated that he would speak to Councillor Ainsworth with regard to the wording to which he referred.


RESOLVED:
THAT the strategy as now submitted be approved and adopted.

106.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry - Leader of the Council

The following questions were asked.


Councillor Joseph O’Neill asked if there would be an all party statement in relation to the current position in respect of MPs expenses.  


Councillor Martin O’Neill asked regarding the development of the new transport plan across Manchester and what was the cost and impact on Salford of the top slicing the budget.


Councillor Lindley referred to a newspaper article in relation to MPs expenses.  He also asked the question relating to whether Councillor Merry would give consideration to the abolition of Executive Support Members as part of the City Council decision making process.


In response Councillor Merry made the following statements:

· The issue of MPs expenses was an all party problem and he fully supported the democratic process and the integrity of all the Members in the Council Chamber.

· All ten Councils supported the top slicing of the budget to support the transport plans to access the government funding.  He further commented that the Leigh Guided Bus Way had been supported by the GMITA but the Council was opposed to any movement of Salford Station as were the Salford Members who sit on the Greater Manchester ITA.  

· The Executive Support Members had a clear role to support the Lead Member and some services carry out specific investigatory roles to enable the Lead Member to make an informed decision in respect of all matters that were under their jurisdictions and he had no plans at this time to abolish such roles.


The following comments were then made:


Councillor Karen Garrido in the response to MPs expenses and newspaper articles and the damage it had done to the political process for all political parties.  She also commented on a matter that was contained within the Cabinet minutes which had been circulated with the Council Agenda regarding the Audit Inspection letter where the auditors did not attend Cabinet while the matter was considered.  


Councillor Lindley referred to an article in the newspaper regarding the increased transport levy and the cut to the local transport plans.  He further commented that the delivery of the Leigh Guided Bus Way would only add to congestion and in his view was not an appropriate use of funding.  


Councillor Antrobus commented that block 3 allocations in relation to future transport innovation budgets were not affected by the proposals of the new transport plan  allocations regarding transport investment were not at this time known.  He also commented in relation to the East Lancashire Road and the investment the Council was going to make to provide £200,000 to support road safety issues which had been raised and developed through the Worsley/Boothstown Community Committee.  


Councillor Robin Garrido thanked Councillor Antrobus for his contribution to the programme but commented in opposition to the proposed Leigh Guided Bus Way.  


In response Councillor Merry made the following comments:

· In relation to transport issues it was not simple to say just because a scheme was not in Salford did not mean that Salford residents would not get some benefit.

· With regard to MPs expenses he commented on the proposals that had been taken by the Parliamentary Investigation regarding if a   breach of rules  had occurred.  It was important that all parties came together to support the democratic process and would welcome the preparation of a joint party statement if it could be agreed.  


(b)
Councillor Lancaster - Deputy Leader of the Council

The following questions were asked:


Councillor Cheetham asked regarding information and data that was available at ward level in respect of crime and disorder and if Councillor Lancaster could provide such detail.


Councillor Owen asked if it was possible if Councillor Lancaster could provide an explanation of section 17  Of the Crime and Disorder Act guidelines.  


Councillor Joseph O’Neill thanked Councillor Lancaster for a recent conference that he had provided information and asked if issues could be discussed at Council level.  


In response Councillor Lancaster made the following comments:


The information which had been provided to Councillor Joseph O’Neill was in his role as a Ward Councillor and was based on confidential data and it would be inappropriate to discuss this in the public domain.  


He would provide information to Councillor Owen as requested and in relation to Councillor Cheetham he would invite Ward Councillors to attend a meeting at which the Chief Constable would be happy to attend to discuss crime and disorder issues.


(c)
Councillor Connor - Lead Member for Housing

No questions asked nor comments made.


(d)
Councillor Antrobus - Lead Member for Planning
No questions were asked but the following comment was made:

Councillor Les Turner commented in relation to public enquiry into Forest Park.

In response Councillor Antrobus noted the commented.


(e)
Councillor Joe Murphy - Service Development/Neighbourhood Management

No questions asked nor comments made.


(f)
Councillor Joe Murphy - Adult Social Services

No questions asked nor comments made.


(g)
Councillor Warmisham - Children’s Services

Councillor Gray asked the following questions:

· If scrutiny is not political why was the decision by the Council to close St. George’s not “called in” to allow a full debate?

· In relation to children’s homes 3 had now been called inadequate by OFSTED, why was this the case when investment had been put into this service?

· Why were rota visits not being done?

Councillor Ainsworth raised a question regarding the BSF programme and the Ordsall Academy and the space required to meet the team game facilities under the regulations.

Councillor Davies raised a question regarding whether there were sufficient places in Salford primary schools. 

Councillor Cooke asked the question regarding the new proposed Swinton High School and if changes had been made to the plan following the consultation exercise.

In response Councillor Warmisham made the following statements:

· The decision of the Cabinet in relation to school organisation matters was subject to consideration by the adjudicator under statute and therefore once the decision was made the Council was not in a position to implement its own decision making processes against another statutory process.

· He was very sad in relation to the current position regarding the children’s homes, a full investigation was being carried out and information would be made available particularly in relation to rota visits.  

· He was taking a report to the Children’s Services Scrutiny Committee and then Cabinet on the outcome of the investigation and the proposed action to deal with the issues of inadequacy.  

· Rota visits - action was being taken to strengthen the process of rota visiting to enable full visits and appropriate visits to take place within children’s homes.

· Ordsall Academy - this matter had been discussed on many occasions and there was appropriate space being allocated to the Ordsall Academy for team games.

· There was sufficient numbers of primary school places for all children in Salford who wished to have a primary school place.  

· In relation to Moorside High School proposals were still being worked at and developed with the schools looking at the future use of buildings and both the governing bodies were being involved and were supporting this process.  

The following comments were then made:

· Councillor Merry commented in support of Councillor Warmisham in relation to the statutory processes relating to school organisation matters.

· Councillor Ainsworth commented in his opinion the response in answer from Councillor Warmisham infringed the Green Space Strategy 

· Councillor Cooke commented that he had not seen any further information relating to the new Swinton High School but he was aware that a report had been sent to Cabinet on what changes had been implemented.

· Councillor Gray expressed concern about the lack of calling and this view was supported by Councillors Owen and Lindley.  

· Councillor Antrobus welcomed the proposals for the St. Ambrose Roman Catholic High School Sixth Form and the impact that would have on the City.

· Councillors Karen and Robin Garrido spoke further regarding the closure of St. George’s and resulted in their view “goal posts being moved” in relation to the establishment of the Council’s BSF programme.  She also commented that whilst accepting that the Lead Member for Children’s Services or any Cabinet Member may have had difficulty attending public meetings in relation to this matter, Executive Support Members could have gone on their behalf.  

In response Councillor Warmisham commented as follows:

In relation to Councillor Ainsworth these issues had been fully investigated and the matter had been dealt with.

In respect of the various comments made regarding St. George’s Roman Catholic High School, Councillor Warmisham indicated that this matter had been fully considered and all issues taken into account to deliver a programme in relation to the catholic school population for the next 25 years which would result in 3 brand new catholic schools being built in the City and a new catholic sixth form. 

(h)
Councillor Warner - Culture and Support
No questions asked nor comments made.

(i) 
Councillor Hinds - Lead Member for Customer and Support Services
Councillor Tope asked a question regarding the investment strategy of the Greater Manchester Pension Fund stating she had received no response from Councillor Pennington.

In response Councillor Hinds said he would take the matter up with Councillor Pennington and provide a response for Councillor Tope.

The following comments were then made:

Councillor Karen Garrido referred to the question she had asked regarding the treasury management strategy and the response she had received thanking Councillor Hinds.

Councillor Compton thanked all Members, in particular Councillor Hinds for the support he had given to his campaign regarding the wide campaign to increase the use of carbon monoxide monitors in homes.

(j)
Councillor Mann - Lead Member for Environment
Councillor Martin O’Neill raised a question regarding the potential recycling plant to be developed on Boysnope Wharf and the impact on employment and environment regarding the City.  

Councillor Owen asked questions relating to (a) the current position on the review of taxis in the City and (b) on the current state of footpaths in the Claremont Ward and the lack of funding to carry out improvement and repair works.

In response Councillor Mann commented as follows:

With regard to the recycling plant information was being collaborated at this moment and any further information that should come available he would ensure that Councillor Murphy is able to report to Council and Councillor O’Neill in respect of any proposals relating to recycling plants or the creation of a waste disposal  centre in Boysnope Wharf area.

In response to Councillor Owen he referred to the extensive consultations which had been going on since October, 2008, and the fact that the work he referred to about footpaths and parks and various other areas would need to be funded through Urban Vision although there were ongoing discussions in relation to the improvement programme being promoted by Councillor Antrobus.

The following comments were then made:

Councillor Robin Garrido indicated that he would hope that Councillor Mann in relation to the view of taxis across the City would place an emphasis and more weight on public demand in order to meet the needs of customers requiring transport rather than having an emphasis on the organisations which delivered the transport.

In response Councillor Mann indicated that all issues were being taken into account as part of the consultation and when the decision was due to be made people be notified accordingly.

107.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Passenger Transport

The following questions were asked:


Councillor Owen asked a question regarding where the responsibility for the temporary increase in fares for young people vested and was it determined when the Labour Party were the Lead Authority in the GMITA.  


Councillor Lancaster asked a question concerning the proposed Metrolink closure in Eccles and the impact on the area.


Councillor Martin O’Neill asked a question regarding the proposed transport plan and would it give added value.  


Councillor King raised the question regarding the number of bus stops on Lower Broughton Road.


In response Councillor Macdonald made the following comments:


In response to Councillor Owen he indicated that Labour had postponed an increase in fares 2 years ago which had resulted in the increase in fares to be made this financial year.  He would find out information from the ITA in respect of Councillor Lancaster’s question.  With regard to the future transport plans the ITA had little or no involvement and he would find that information for Councillor O’Neill.  In response to Councillor King he would find detailed information and provide it to him direct.


The following comments were then made:


Councillor Warner commented that the increase of 10 pence for the fares on young people was not appropriate as there were adequate funds within balances available to meet the cost and it was approved by the Liberal and Conservative Coalition at the Greater Manchester ITA.


(b)
Police


(c)
Waste Disposal

(d)
Fire and Rescue

There were no questions asked or comments made.
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